QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC FOR ORAL REPLY

(A) From Ms Annick Tuesley to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

1. Why do we feel that the Council is not being open with residents most affected by the increase in hours? Would it not have been better to work with those residents rather than agree an approval in principle when even Councillors were not given sufficient time and information before the meeting of 25th March?

Reply

The Council has sought to be as open and transparent as possible with local residents and this is reflected in the Council-run consultation exercise, the largest ever conducted by the Council. I also do not accept that Councillors were not given sufficient time and information prior to the meeting on 25th March.

The subject of airport operating hours along with the proposals put forward by the Airport which were debated at the meeting of 25th March 2015 had been in the public domain for well over 6 months and had been the subject of two extensive public consultations, one conducted by the airport operator and one conducted by LBB. It is not credible to suggest that the matters debated at that meeting were not understood by members. The number of individual opinions expressed by members from both sides of the argument, expressed at that meeting, suggest that the proposition was well understood and that the decision to enter into further discussions with the Airport was reached in accordance with due process and normal practice.

Supplementary Question

Referring to the existence of a VRS report and a potential M25 related expansion, Ms Tuesley asked why these matters were not covered even though jobs were.

Reply

The Portfolio Holder was unable to comment.

2. Why do the Council feel that these increased hours, that will devastate the lives of those under the flightpath, are so instrumental in the expansion of BHAL? What proof do you have of it?

Reply

The Council's own plans and strategies recognise the Airport as one of the Borough's key employment growth areas. This is also reflected in the Mayor of London's designation of the Airport as a Strategic Outer London Development Centre (SOLDC). The Airport is not unreasonably putting to the Council their opinion that the hours, which were set twenty years ago, are impacting the realisation of the Airport's true potential as

a business and general aviation airport and need to be reviewed. The Council is keen to remove any potential obstacles to growth where it is reasonable to do so. Indeed, the Council is working assiduously to ensure that both the Airport and residents' interests are properly considered.

Experience has shown that an increase in airport operating hours is an important issue to potential inward investors including aircraft maintenance companies and aircraft operators. Presently, aircraft operators have a choice of 6 London Airports – Luton, Stansted, Farnborough (Hants), Northolt, Southend and Biggin Hill. Luton, Stansted and Southend are open 24/7 whilst Northolt and Farnborough (Hants) both enjoy optimal road links to the West End.

It is against this background that Biggin Hill must compete. The airport's business case is based upon obtaining a better financial yield from each aircraft movement as opposed to simply increasing in the number of movements at the airport. The Airport's proposals are firmly based on remaining in the Business and General Aviation sector and, as we understand it, do not rely upon attracting larger or noisier aircraft, but rather upon attracting newer generation, quieter, cleaner aircraft. This seems to be a desirable direction of travel for the Borough.

If aircraft operators are to use Biggin Hill as a base for their aircraft, we understand that they will require more flexible operating hours. Aircraft based at Biggin Hill will require parking and hangarage, aircraft maintenance and refurbishment services, cleaning and catering services, flight planning services and a variety of ground handling services. This creates a range of valuable jobs along with increased revenues.

Statistics show that business jet aircraft based at Biggin Hill, on average, make less than 25 departures per annum and spend much of their time conducting business overseas before returning to base. This is in contrast to visiting aircraft which might stay for a day or two whilst purchasing significantly fewer services during such a visit. The airport business plan therefore appears to be consistent with encouraging economic growth and this is consistent with the aims of the SOLDC designation afforded to the airport and surrounding industrial area which is intended to stimulate just such growth.

3. Why have the Council spent so much time and effort meeting and liaising with the airport but we affected residents have had to battle to even have meetings with Cllr Carr and other members of the Council? Why is the Council overall showing such evident bias for BHAL?

Reply

The Council has engaged technical consultants in order to ensure that the controls and mitigations to be put in place are clearly identified and fit for purpose. The subject of environmental control and mitigation is very much a matter for experts, which is why the Council elected to appoint expert advisors Cole Jarman. The Council conducted a very substantial consultation over the airport proposals and a substantial majority of residents supported the proposals. On this basis, the Council agreed in March, to have further discussions with the Airport on such controls and concessions as it might reasonably be

able to require and as you would expect, this is precisely what the Council has been doing since March 2105. It is very appropriate that the Council has put time and effort into this process in order to ensure that the subject has been fully considered and the best solutions identified.

Supplementary Question

Ms Tuesley suggested that the same amount of time and effort put into discussions with the Airport should be applied to engaging with residents affected by the BHAL proposal.

Reply

In response the Leader was resentful of any suggestion that Members were not meeting residents.

(B) From Mr David Clapham to the Portfolio Holder for Resources

1. We know that the Council has spent a total of £1,768,264 (£185k revenue and £1,583k capital) in connection with Biggin Hill Airport since the 6th May 1994. Could the Director of Finance please list, by year would be helpful, the rental income the Council has received during the same period.

Reply

Since the lease was signed on 6th May 1994, the Council has received a total of £2,434k rental income in connection with Biggin Hill Airport, a breakdown of which is provided in the schedule before you (Annex to this document).

From Mr David Clapham to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

2. We see that you will be launching a new consultation. Will all the letters sent by residents since the 25th March to Councillors and Council Officers be counted? Residents will probably not write again as they will believe that they have already sent in their objections.

Reply

We have not yet decided on the final form of any further consultation with residents, but it is likely to be web-based, encouraging residents to inform the Council of any views they may have on the report to be considered by the Executive. Resident Associations will also be written to inviting their comments. We do not envisage the consultation to include Yes/No votes as previously.

The Leader added that all communications would be fed into the further consultation.

Supplementary Question

Mr Clapham suggested that weighting be applied to the assessment of consultation responses in recognition that some respondents would be located outside of the area immediately affected by any change in BHAL operating hours.

Reply

The Leader acknowledged that it would be different for those residing at the end of the flight path compared to those residing in other parts of the borough. There was also benefit to be considered for all in the borough alongside recognition that residents under the flight path are concerned.

.____

(C) From Mr Bruce Anderson to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

1. It has become clear that a substantial proportion of the revenues in BHAL's plans, and the consequent income for the LBB, comes from hangarage and ground services. Does the Council now agree that there is little justification for the extended hours considering (a) the impact on the local community and (b) the required infrastructure expenditure, for little financial return?

Reply

As was stated in the report to the March Executive meeting, it is claimed that without the changes to the hours, inward investment is much less likely. This is one of the issues that the Executive must assess.

2. Even under the current lease it is permissible for planes such as the Boeing Business Jet/Boeing 737 to visit. However, we are sure that, as this is a residential borough, both the Council and the airport will have concluded that planes of this size/noise should not take off and land in the requested extended, unsocial hours. Can we assume that, in your negotiations this undertaking was sought and that this assurance has been freely given?

Reply

Under the current lease, the airport can theoretically handle up to 125,000 annual movements by Boeing 737 sized aircraft because the only formal noise controls in the lease relate to the specific noise signature of aircraft concerned. If the noise signature falls below the set limit, and the Boeing 737 does, then the aircraft is permitted to use the airport as often as may be required. The proposed Noise Action Plan currently under consideration would deliver, for the first time, real controls on the noise that the airport can make in the community, offering protections for the future that do not currently exist. This limit is to be policed by a state-of-the-art Noise Monitoring and Track keeping System. Aircraft unable to comply with the set limits will not be allowed to use the airport

at all. Different models of the Boeing 737 create different noise signatures – later models being significantly quieter than earlier models - so it is difficult to say whether or not certain models of any aircraft type will or will not comply with the proposed noise limits, which mirror current government guidelines and best practice. Any aircraft using the airport at any time of day will need to comply with the limits set out in the proposed Noise Action Plan.

I am pleased to confirm that the airport has entered into the process of agreeing the Noise Action Plan willingly and cooperatively and has engaged fully in arriving at suitable solutions designed to minimise noise nuisance as far as may be practically possible. It has been a long and highly detailed process.

3. According to a report from an independent Airport Noise Consultant which has been made available to the Council, the new proposals by the Airport do not appear to be as stringent as those already in the lease, which also do give the Council the right to monitor noise. On this basis, is it the case that the Council may view the offer by the airport of the proposed new system, less effective than the current lease for affected residents, as a poor negotiating point on behalf of BHAL?

Reply

Since the revised Noise Action Plan has not yet been published it is difficult to understand how the plan might have been assessed by an "independent expert". In any case, such advice is at odds with that received from Cole Jarman, who are retained to advise the Council on the subject of airport related noise and who have been close to the matter throughout the process of designing and specifying the required noise controls and mitigations.

(D) From Ms Giuliana Voisey to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

1. Councillors are probably aware that the reason why the Airport intends to install GPS is to attract larger aircraft from further afield who would find it difficult to land on runway 03 with only visual approach. Do you accept that GPS is an aid for airport development, not a benefit for the residents?

Reply

There is no evidence to support the suggestion that a GPS approach is designed to attract larger aircraft. Indeed recent press in the Times highlighted the important part that new GPS tracks play in reducing aircraft noise and emissions. I do not accept that GPS is provided for any other reason than best practice, enhanced safety of aircraft and improved noise routing.

Supplementary Question

Highlighting that larger aircraft would not use the airport without GPS and a previously installed Instrument Landing System (ILS), Ms Voisey suggested that the situation would be compounded should the airport operating hours be varied as requested by BHAL.

Reply

In his reply, the Portfolio Holder referred to a GPS approach being able to track aircraft and identify aircraft that are off track in their approach and to keep a record of such occasions.

.....

2. Mr Curtis keeps stating that the NMTK (Noise Monitoring and Track Keeping) system costs £250,000 and can only come as 'part of a package', i.e. with longer hours. In view of the fact that precision tracks are objectionable and under investigation by Aviation Minister Goodwill, and noise monitoring will only demonstrate that 737s are within the limits, is the Council still thinking that NMTK is a suitable quid-pro-quo for longer hours?

Reply

The Noise Monitoring and Track Keeping System is a specific recommendation of the Council's airport noise consultant. The system will deliver real benefits to local residents by identifying any aircraft that do not abide by prescribed procedures, allowing action to be taken against the operators of those aircraft which may include sanctions or even total exclusion from the airport. In the same way that speed cameras are used to improve the behaviour of drivers, so the NMTKS will improve adherence to set procedures and limits.

There is no statutory legal requirement for an airport the size of Biggin Hill to adopt a Noise Action Plan or indeed a Noise Monitoring and Track Keeping System. Under government guidelines, Biggin Hill would need to carry out approximately five times the number of jet traffic movements it handles today before a Noise Action Plan would be a mandatory requirement.

Despite this, the Council have required the adoption of a Noise Action Plan as a condition of considering the application to vary the airport hours and have appointed expert consultants, Cole Jarman, to ensure that the Noise Action Plan is adequate in scope and content.

Supplementary Question

Ms Voisey suggested that a resident awoken by a Boeing 737 at 11pm would not find it helpful on complaining to be advised that the aircraft noise, following monitoring, was within limits.

Reply

The Portfolio Holder suggested that a balance was needed and it was necessary to keep track of aircraft.

3. Is it correct that the Council intends to spend tax-payers' money on infrastructure so that BHAL can attract companies, largely from abroad, of the type of Rizon Jets?

Reply

The Council currently has no such plans. Infrastructure costs related to any new development/planning applications will be considered by the Council in the normal way.

Supplementary Question

In her supplementary question, Ms Voisey claimed that Rizon jets and its sister hangarage company had paid no tax in the UK. Ms Voisey also referred to where she understood that a purchaser of some of Rizon's activities was incorporated. Ms Voisey suggested that taxpayer's money was being used for the benefit of such companies.

Reply

The Portfolio Holder advised that tax matters were not within his remit.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC FOR WRITTEN REPLY

From Mr Matthew Coates to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

1. We have reports of different numbers of companies operating at the airport. The Airport website lists 52. Mr Curtis says 65, NLP 60 and Jones Lang Salle 30. Could you please provide the correct list of all the companies located at Biggin Hill airport and the adjacent industrial area, with their names?

Reply

If you have a specific interest in the number of companies based at the airport then you will find that the airport website contains a list of resident companies. You should note that the wider Biggin Hill Strategic Outer London Development Centre (SOLDC) area also contains companies on the adjoining industrial estate, such as Formula One Management. Of course, you might expect the number of companies based at the airport to change from time to time as a result of the normal ebb and flow of business just as is the case elsewhere in the UK economy.

2. Following on from the question above, could you please list the number of the employees each of the above companies has on its payroll (full time and part time)? This is an essential piece of information on which to base forecasts for future jobs.

Reply

The Council does not hold up-to-date information on the employment status of employees at the Airport.

Annex

Breakdown of £2,434k rental income received by L B Bromley in connection with Biggin Hill Airport.

Year	Income Received £
1994/95	45,034
1995/96	50,000
1996/97	51,881
1997/98	58,214
1998/99	80,125
1999/00	74,638
2000/01	75,093
2001/02	82,863
2002/03	87,478
2003/04	91,094
2004/05	88,039
2005/06	98,380
2006/07	113,475
2007/08	132,791
2008/09	177,831
2009/10	181,258
2010/11	162,791
2011/12	176,831
2012/13	193,038
2013/14	204,980
2014/15	208,528
Total	2,434,362